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Elections for the 2017 County Committee  
USDA’s Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) County Committees 
Elections are underway.   

It is important that every eligible producer participate in these 
elections because FSA county committees are a link between the 
agricultural community and the USDA.   

County committee members are a critical component of FSA 
operations.  Committees should be comprised of members who 
reflect the diversity of producers involved in production agriculture.  
This means that producers representing underserved groups or 
communities should be on the committee to speak on behalf of their 
constituency.   

Underserved producers are beginning, women and other minority 
farmers and ranchers and land owners and/or operators who have 
limited resources. Other minority groups including Native American 
and Alaska Natives; persons under the poverty level, and persons 
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your operation or county 

  

that have disabilities are also considered underserved. 

County committee election ballots will be mailed to eligible voters 
on Nov. 6, 2017.  The last day to return completed ballots to your 
local USDA service center is Dec. 4, 2017. 

For more information on eligibility to serve on FSA county 
committees, visit: www.fsa.usda.gov/elections. .  

 

USDA Seeks Applications for Grants to 
Help Agricultural Producers and Small 
Rural Businesses Develop New Products 
The USDA Rural Development (RD) is accepting applications for 
grants to help farmers, ranchers and producer-based businesses 
nationwide develop new product lines.  

The funding is being provided through the Value-Added Producer 
Grant (VAPG) program. VAPG grants can be used to develop new 
products from raw agricultural products or promote new markets for 
established products. Veterans, socially-disadvantaged groups, 
beginning farmers and ranchers, operators of small and medium-
sized family farms and ranches and farmer and rancher 
cooperatives are given special priority.  

The deadline to submit paper applications is Jan. 31, 2018. 
Electronic applications submitted through grants.gov are due Jan. 
24, 2018. For more information on this grant program, visit USDA 
Rural Development. For assistance in STATE, call 304-284-4860.  

 

 

USDA Issues Farm Safety Net and Conservation Payments 
USDA Farm Service Agency announced that over $9.6 billion in payments will be made to 
producers through the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC), Price Loss Coverage (PLC) and 
Conservation Reserve (CRP) programs.  The USDA is issuing approximately $8 billion in payments 
under the ARC and PLC programs for the 2016 crop year, and $1.6 billion under CRP for 2017. 

The ARC and PLC programs were authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and offer a safety net to 
agricultural producers when there is a substantial drop in revenue or prices for covered 
commodities. Over half a million producers will receive ARC payments and over a quarter million 
producers will receive PLC payments for 2016 crops, starting the first week of October and 
continuing over the next several months.    

Payments are being made to producers who enrolled base acres of barley, corn, grain sorghum, 
lentils, oats, peanuts, dry peas, soybeans, wheat and canola. In the upcoming months, payments 
will be announced after marketing year average prices are published by USDA's National 
Agricultural Statistics Service for the remaining covered commodities. Those include long and 
medium grain rice (except for temperate Japonica rice), which will be announced in November; 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/elections
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remaining oilseeds and chickpeas, which will be announced in December; and temperate Japonica 
rice, which will be announced in early February 2017.  The estimated payments are before 
application of sequestration and other reductions and limits, including adjusted gross income limits 
and payment limitations. 

Also, as part of an ongoing effort to protect sensitive lands and improve water quality and wildlife 
habitat, USDA will begin issuing 2017 CRP payments in October to over 375,000 Americans. 

Signed into law by President Reagan in 1985, CRP is one of the largest private-lands conservation 
program in the United States. Thanks to voluntary participation by farmers and landowners, CRP 
has improved water quality, reduced soil erosion and increased habitat for endangered and 
threatened species. In return for enrolling in CRP, USDA, through the Farm Service Agency (FSA) 
on behalf of the Commodity Credit Corporation, provides participants with rental payments and cost-
share assistance. Participants enter into contracts that last between 10 and 15 years. CRP 
payments are made to participants who remove sensitive lands from production and plant certain 
grasses, shrubs and trees that improve water quality, prevent soil erosion and increase wildlife 
habitat. 

For more details regarding ARC and PLC programs, go to www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc. For more 
information about CRP, contact your local FSA office or visit www.fsa.usda.gov/crp.  

 

Policy Updates for Acreage Reporting 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) recently made several policy updates for acreage reporting 
for cover crops, revising intended use, late-filed provisions, grazing allotments as well as updated 
the definitions of “idle” and “fallow.” 

Reporting Cover Crops: 

FSA made changes to the types of cover crops. Cover crop types can be chosen from the following 
four categories: 

• Cereals and other grasses - Any cover crop that is classified as a grass plant or cereal 
grain, and would include, but not be limited to, the following cover crops: cereal rye, wheat, 
barley, oats, black oats, triticale, annual ryegrass, pearl millet, foxtail millet (also called 
German, Italian or Hungarian millet), sorghum sudan grass, sorghum and other millets and 
grasses.  

• Legumes - Any cover crop that is classified as a legume, including, but not limited to, 
clovers, vetches, peas, sun hemp, cowpeas, lentils and other legumes.  

• Brassicas and other broadleaves - Any cover crop that is classified as a non-legume 
broadleaf, including, but not limited to, Brassicas such as radishes, turnips, canola, 
rapeseed, oilseed rape, and mustards, as well as other broadleaf plants such as phacelia, 
flax, sunflower, buckwheat, and safflower.  

• Mixtures - Mixes of two or more cover crop species planted at the same time, for example, 
oats and radishes. If the cover crop is harvested for any use other than forage or grazing 
and is not terminated according to policy guidelines, then that crop will no longer be 
considered a cover crop and the acreage report must be revised to reflect the actual crop.  

Permitted Revision of Intended use After Acreage Reporting Date: 

New operators or owners who pick up a farm after the acreage reporting deadline has passed and 
the crop has already been reported on the farm, have 30 days to change the intended use. 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/crp


Producer share interest changes alone will not allow for revisions to intended use after the acreage 
reporting date. The revision must be performed by either the acreage reporting date or within 30 
calendar days from the date when the new operator or owner acquired the lease on land, control of 
the land or ownership and new producer crop share interest in the previously reported crop 
acreage. Under this policy, appropriate documentation must be provided to the County Committee’s 
satisfaction to determine that a legitimate operator or ownership and producer crop share interest 
change occurred to permit the revision. 

Acreage Reports: 

In order to maintain program eligibility and benefits, producers must timely file acreage reports. 
Failure to file an acreage report by the crop acreage reporting deadline may result in ineligibility for 
future program benefits. FSA will not accept acreage reports provided more than a year after the 
acreage reporting deadline. 

Reporting Grazing Allotments: 

FSA offices can now accept acreage reports for grazing allotments. Producers will use form “FSA-
578” to report grazing allotments as animal unit months (AUMs) using the “Reporting Unit” field. The 
local FSA office will need the grazing period start and end date and the percent of public land.  

Definitions of Terms 

FSA defines “idle” as cropland or a balance of cropland within a Common Land Unit (CLU) 
(field/subfield) which is not planted or considered not planted and does not meet the definition of 
fallow or skip row. For example, the balance of a field that could not be planted due to moisture or a 
turn area that is not planted would be reported as idle.   

Fallow is considered unplanted cropland acres which are part of a crop/fallow rotation where 
cultivated land that is normally planted is purposely kept out of production during a regular growing 
season. Resting the ground in this manner allows it to recover its fertility and conserve moisture for 
crop production in the next growing season. 

 

Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit 
history. A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash 
flow.  

Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will 
provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is 
up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score.  

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can 
be an effective way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt. 



• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts. 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a 
loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov 

 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-
Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
The Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who 
have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as blizzards and wildfires, 
not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs.  

Eligible livestock losses include grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster 
Program (LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible drought and 
additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick fever.  

Eligible honeybee losses include loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, 
cost of additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event or loss 
condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

Eligible farm-raised fish losses include death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

Producers who suffer eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses from Oct. 1, 2016 to 
Sept. 30, 2017 must file: 

• A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent or by Nov. 1, 
2017 

• An application for payment by Nov. 1, 2017 

The Farm Bill caps ELAP disaster funding at $20 million per federal fiscal year.  

The following ELAP Fact Sheets (by topic) are available online: 

• ELAP for Farm-Raised Fish Fact Sheet  
• ELAP for Livestock Fact Sheet 
• ELAP for Honeybees Fact Sheet 

To view these and other FSA program fact sheets, visit the FSA fact sheet web page at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets


write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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